
 

CITY MANAGER’S NEWSLETTER 

MAY 27, 2022 

 

IMPORTANT COUNCIL DATES: 
  

 June 6, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 June 20, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 

 July 18, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 August 1, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 August 15, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 

 September 19, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 October 3, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 October 17, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 
 

BUSINESS UPDATE: 

 

➢ Memorial Day:  City offices are closed on Monday.  Enclosed are DDN and Register articles.   

 

➢ American Flags:  The small Memorial Day flags went up along Shafor Boulevard today, and 

come down on Monday evening.  We also placed the large flags along Far Hills and will leave 

them in place through Veterans Day.  Enclosed is a Register article asking for volunteers to 

place the flags.   

 
➢ Ribbon Cutting Ceremonies:  We have two upcoming ribbon cutting ceremonies.   The EV 

Station ribbon cutting ceremony is scheduled for 4 p.m. next Tuesday, May 31.  The ribbon 

cutting for Insomnia Cookies is at 11 a.m. on Thursday, June 16.    

 



 

 

➢ EV Station:  The charging system is up and running.  Enclosed is the memo explaining how 

we set the charging fee.  Here is our plan for the ribbon cutting: 
 

• Bill opens the event with welcoming comments and some introductions. 

• Matt Lindsay, MVRPC Manager of Environmental Planning, comments on the Ohio 

EPA grant and other regional efforts to develop the EV infrastructure. 

• Tim Benford, Chapter President for Drive Electric Dayton (and longtime Oakwood 

resident), comments on the growing EV industry. 
 

Then we’ll cut the ribbon and close the event.  We invited Representative Andrea White, but 

she is unable to attend.  

 

➢ Gardner Pool Opening:  The pool opens tomorrow!  Everything is ready to go. 
 

 

➢ That Day in May:  It was a great festival last Saturday.  Enclosed are Register photos and a 

DDN article.   

 

➢ Board of Health:  We met on Tuesday.  Enclosed are draft minutes. 

 

➢ June BZA Meeting:  We have no applications, so the June 9 Board of Zoning Appeals 

meeting is cancelled.  Enclosed is a memo to our BZA members.   

 

➢ “Crisis Hero Award”:  Our OCC was once again presented with a “Crisis Hero Award” from 

the Community Blood Center for hosting blood drives.  Enclosed is a Register article.   

 

➢ Styrofoam Recycling:  Enclosed is a letter to the editor from Cheryl Lloyd on behalf of Green 

Oakwood thanking residents for their recycling efforts.   

 

➢ Short-term Rentals:  Enclosed is a DDN article about West Carrollton extending their 

moratorium on short-term rentals for six more months.   

 

 

 

 



 

 

➢ SWAT Team Tactical Vehicle:  Next week, we take delivery of the new tactical vehicle that 

we purchased through MVCC.  Each of the eight member communities paid a portion of the 

cost.  Pictured with the vehicle are two of the current SWAT officers (not Oakwood PSOs) 

along with Lieutenant Chuck Balaj.  They are in Massachusetts inspecting the vehicle. 
 

 

 
 

➢ Leaf Mulch Program:  A total of 640 cubic yards of leaf mulch was used in this year’s leaf 

mulch program.  The net cost of the program is about $4,100 and 45 property owners were 

delivered mulch while many other residents self-loaded the mulch this year.  This program 

continues to be a valued investment in our community. 

 

➢ Farmers’ Market:  The Oakwood Farmers’ Market opens next Saturday, June 4 and will 

continue through October 15. 

 

➢ Consumer Confidence Report (CCR):  Enclosed is our annual Drinking Water CCR.   It was 

submitted to the Ohio EPA and is posted to our website.  It is also mentioned in the June/July 

Oakwood Scene. 

 

➢ Landscape Management:  Enclosed is the final draft of our proposed amendments to the code 

addressing landscape management.  Jennifer Wilder sent this draft to Cheryl Vargas (“The 

Wild Ones”) for her review and comment.  We are planning to have this on the June 6 council 

agenda for a first reading. 

 

 



 

➢ 988 Crisis Now Center:  Enclosed is a press release from RI International, along with a DDN 

article, announcing that the company has signed a lease agreement with Elizabeth-Place to 

house the Crisis Now Receiving Center.  We remain concerned about how the center will 

communicate with local law enforcement agencies, particularly during events when the Mobile 

Crisis Response Teams are deployed.  This will be the topic of discussion amongst the MVCC 

city managers and police chiefs at a June 13 meeting. 

 

➢ Charlie Simms Proclamation:  Enclosed is a proclamation that Bill presented to Charlie Simms 

yesterday at his 90th birthday celebration.  Bill said that it was a very nice event with 35-40 

people attending.   

 

➢ Mark Schwieterman:  Enclosed is a DDN article about Kettering City Manager Mark 

Schwieterman speaking at the 50th anniversary meeting of the Greater Miami Valley EMS 

Council… and addressing details about his near-death experience.   

 

➢ Virginia Foell:  Enclosed is an obituary that was printed in the Register this week. 
 

 

HAVE A GREAT MEMORIAL DAY WEEKEND! 

 

 
 

TRANSMITTALS NOTED WITHIN NEWSLETTER 

DDN & Register Articles re:  Memorial Day 

Register Article re:  American Flags 

EV Station Memo 

Register Photos & DDN Article re:  That Day in May 

Board of Health Draft Minutes 

June BZA Cancellation Memo 

Register Article re:  “Crisis Hero Award” 

Register Article re:  Styrofoam Recycling 

DDN Article re:  Short-term Rentals 

2021 Consumer Confidence Report (CCR) 

Draft Landscape Management 

Press Release & DDN Article re:  988 Crisis Now Center  

Charlie Simms Proclamation 

DDN Article re:  Mark Schwieterman 

Register Obituary re:  Virginia Foell 















THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF HEALTH, CITY OF OAKWOOD, 

STATE OF OHIO 

 

The meeting was conducted on Tuesday, May 24, 2022 in the council chamber at the Oakwood City 

Building, 30 Park Avenue, and was also accessible via Zoom.        

 

Attending in person were: 

 

Dr. Sallie Wilson, D.O., Member  Norbert Klopsch, Administrator/City Manager 

 Paul Scaglione, REHS, Environmental Health Director 

 

Attending via remote teleconference utilizing the Zoom.com platform were Dr. Elizabeth Maimon, 

DVM, M.P.H., Member; Mrs. Diane Scott, R.N., Member; and Dr. Steve Enseleit, M.D., Health 

Commissioner. 

 

Excused absent were Dr. David Denka, D.O., Chair and Dr. Bill Coyne, D.D.S., Vice Chair. 

 

Mr. Klopsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. and led a discussion on the following agenda 

items:    

 

Minutes of Previous Meetings:  Mr. Klopsch asked that the minutes of the March 22, 2022 meeting 

be reviewed. There being no requested edits, a motion to approve was made by Mrs. Scott and 

seconded by Dr. Wilson.  Upon viva voce vote, the motion passed and the minutes were approved.   

 

Report from Chair:  No report.            

 

Report from Environmental Health Director:   

• Food Establishment and Service Operations Fees:  Mr. Scaglione reviewed the process by 

which the 2023 license fees were calculated.   

 

Report from Health Commissioner:  No report.   

 

Report from Board Administrator/City Manager:  Mr. Klopsch commented on the following items:    

• 105 Monteray Avenue:  The house at 105 Monteray has had an ongoing issue with a broken 

water meter.  City staff has attempted to communicate with the property owner with no 

success.  Following standard protocol, the water was shut off and the house was condemned 

and deemed no longer inhabitable.  This action is very infrequent in Oakwood.   

• Harman School Underground Storage Tank (UST):  A large UST was discovered 

approximately 6 – 8 weeks ago at Harman School between the west side of the building and 

the alley.  There is no record of the tank, but Oakwood School officials believe it was an old 

fuel oil tank that has not been used in over 50 years.  Harman School is located in the City’s 

Well Field Protection area, so there are stringent rules addressing the tank and requirement 

that it be removed.  A certified contractor will be removing the tank sometime in July.   

• That Day in May:  The event last weekend went very well.  It was another wonderful 

community festival.  

• Gardner Pool Inspections and Opening:  Gardner Pool opens this Saturday, May 28.  Mr. 

Scaglione noted that pool inspections will be completed accordingly.   

 

Old Business:   None.  

 

 

 

stacel
Draft



 

 

New Business:   

• Resolution 22-1, Fees for Food Establishment and Service Operations, First Reading:  The 

Board conducted a first reading of this resolution.  A second reading will be conducted at the 

next Board meeting.  In advance of that meeting, Mr. Scaglione will see that the required 

public notification is completed, as well as individual letters sent to all impacted parties.   

 

There being no other business, at 5:40 p.m. Mr. Klopsch adjourned the meeting.   

 

 

 

 

       ________________________________ 

       Chair 

 

 

 

 

 

__________________________________  _________________________________ 

Secretary      Commissioner of Health 











1 of 6 

 

 

 
CITY OF OAKWOOD 

Drinking Water Consumer Confidence Report 
For Calendar Year 2021 

 

 

 

Introduction.                   May 26, 2022  
 
The city of Oakwood prepared this report to provide information to you, the consumer, on the quality of our 
drinking water. This report includes general health information relating to drinking water; a description of 
the Oakwood water system; general information about water quality; Oakwood water quality test results; 
information on how to participate in decisions concerning your drinking water; and water system contacts. 
 
The city of Oakwood owns and operates a public municipal water system that serves the residents and 
businesses throughout the community. The system is comprised of eight production wells, three water 
treatment plants, 44 miles of underground water lines, 352 fire hydrants and a 1.5 million gallon water 
tower. The Director of Engineering and Public Works oversees the operation of the public water system. 
The Water Plant Superintendent is charged with the day-to-day operation of the wells, water tower and 
water treatment plants. 
 

 
Springhouse Water 

Treatment Plant 

 
Shafor Water Treatment Plant 

 
Softening Units at Shafor 
Water Treatment Plant 

 

Source water information. 
 

Oakwood receives its drinking water from groundwater pumped through eight production wells. These 
wells draw water from tributary aquifers flowing towards the Great Miami Buried Valley Aquifer. The city’s 
system produced 99.78% of the total city water demand in 2021. Had additional water been needed, it 
would have been supplied from the city of Dayton water system. 
 

Oakwood has two reserve water connections with the city of Dayton and one with Montgomery County. 
During 2021, Oakwood produced 500.856 million gallons from the eight Oakwood water wells. We 
purchased 1.119 million gallons of water from the city of Dayton. This report does not contain information 
on the city of Dayton water quality but a copy of the Dayton Consumer Confidence Report can be obtained 
by contacting the city of Dayton, Division of Environmental Management, at (937) 333-6093 or by viewing 
the Dayton website at www.daytonohio.gov/documentcenter/view/12266/2021-Water-Quality-Report 
  
The aquifer that supplies drinking water to Oakwood has a moderate susceptibility to contamination, due to 
the sensitivity of the aquifer in which the drinking water wells are located and the existence of several 
potential contaminant sources within the protection zone.  This does not mean that the wellfield will 
become contaminated, only that conditions are such that the groundwater could be impacted by potential 
contaminant sources.  Possible contamination may be avoided by implementing protective measures. For  
this reason, Oakwood has an Ohio EPA endorsed Source Water Assessment and Protection Program. See 
page 6 of this report for information on how you can help protect our water supply. More detailed well field 
protection information can be obtained by calling the Water Plant Superintendent at (937) 298-0777. 

http://www.daytonohio.gov/documentcenter/view/12266/2021-Water-Quality-Report
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City of Dayton Source Water Assessment  
 

The Ohio EPA conducted a source water assessment of Dayton’s water source. The assessment 
concluded that the aquifer supplying water to the city of Dayton’s well fields has a high susceptibility to 
contamination. This determination is based on: the influence of surface water recharge to the aquifer; the 
presence of a relativity thin protective layer of clay overlying the aquifer; the shallow depth of the aquifer; 
contaminant plumes in Dayton’s well field protection area; the presence of significant potential contaminant 
sources in the protection area; and the presence of contaminants in treated water. More information about 
the source water assessment or what consumers can do to help protect the aquifer is available by calling 
the city of Dayton Division of Environmental Management at (937) 333-3725. 
 

What are sources of contamination to drinking water? 
 

The sources of drinking water (both tap water and bottled water) include rivers, lakes, streams, ponds, 
reservoirs, springs, and wells. As water travels over the surface of the land or through the ground, it 
dissolves naturally-occurring minerals and, in some cases, radioactive material, and can pick up 
substances resulting from the presence of animals or from human activity. 
 

Contaminants that may be present in source water include: (A) Microbial contaminants, such as viruses 
and bacteria, which may come from sewage treatment plants, septic systems, agricultural livestock 
operations and wildlife; (B) Inorganic contaminants, such as salts and metals, which can be naturally-
occurring or result from urban stormwater runoff, industrial or domestic wastewater discharges, oil and gas 
production, mining, or farming; (C) Pesticides and herbicides, which may come from a variety of sources 
such as agriculture, urban stormwater runoff, and residential uses; (D) Organic chemical contaminants, 
including synthetic and volatile organic chemicals, which are by-products of industrial processes and 
petroleum production, and can also come from gas stations, urban stormwater runoff, and septic systems; 
and (E) Radioactive contaminants, which can be naturally-occurring or be the result of oil and gas 
production and mining activities. 
 

In order to ensure that tap water is safe to drink, the United States Environmental Protection Agency 
(USEPA) prescribes regulations which limit the amount of certain contaminants in water provided by public 
water systems. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) regulations establish limits for contaminants in 
bottled water which must provide the same protection for public health. 
 

Drinking water, including bottled water, may reasonably be expected to contain at least small amounts of 
some contaminants. The presence of contaminants does not necessarily indicate that water poses a health 
risk. More information about contaminants and potential health effects can be obtained by calling the 
Federal Environmental Protection Agency’s Safe Drinking Water Hotline (1-800-426-4791.) 
 

Who needs to take special precautions? 
 

Some people may be more vulnerable to contaminants in drinking water than the general population. 
Immuno-compromised persons such as persons with cancer undergoing chemotherapy, persons who have 
undergone organ transplants, people with immune system disorders, some elderly, and infants can be 
particularly at risk from infection. 
 
These people should seek advice about drinking water from their health care providers. USEPA/CDC 
guidelines on appropriate means to lessen the risk of infection by Cryptosporidium and other microbial 
contaminants are available from the Safe Drinking Water Hotline (1-800-426-4791.) 
 



3 of 6 

 

 
 

 
High Service Pumps 

at Springhouse 

 
#8 Well 

 
Control Panel at Springhouse 

 
Chlorine Pump at Springhouse 

 

About your drinking water. 
 

If present, elevated levels of lead can cause serious health problems, especially for pregnant women and 
young children.  Lead in drinking water is primarily from materials and components associated with water 
service lines and home plumbing.  Oakwood is responsible for providing high quality drinking water, but 
cannot control the variety of materials used in plumbing components. When your water has been sitting for 
several hours, you can minimize the potential for lead exposure by flushing your tap for 30 seconds to 2 
minutes before using water for drinking or cooking.  If you are concerned about lead in your water, you may 
wish to have your water tested.  A list of laboratories certified in the State of Ohio to test for lead may be 
found at www.epa.ohio.gov/ddagw or by calling (614) 644-2752.  Information on lead in drinking water, 
testing methods, and steps you can take to minimize exposure is available from the Safe Drinking Water 
Hotline (1-800-426-4791) or at www.epa.gov/safewater/lead.  
 

The EPA requires regular sampling to ensure drinking water safety. Oakwood conducted sampling for 
bacteria, nitrates, total trihalomethanes (TTHM), haloacetic acids (HAA5), synthetic organic chemicals 
(SOC) and lead and copper during 2021 Over the past three years, samples were collected for a total of 
125 different contaminants, most of which were not detected in the city of Oakwood’s water supply. The 
Ohio EPA requires Oakwood to monitor for some contaminants less than once per year because the 
concentrations of these contaminants do not change frequently. 
 

As the data shows, Oakwood complied with all Maximum Contaminant Level (MCL) standards for drinking 
water during 2021. Oakwood softens its water from approximately 27 grains per gallon to an average of 12 
grains per gallon. In 2021, Oakwood had an unconditioned license to operate the public water system as 
issued by Ohio EPA. 
    

Revised Total Coliform Rule (RTCR) information. 
 

All water systems were required to begin compliance with a new rule, the Revised Total Coliform Rule, on 
April 1, 2016. The new rule maintains the purpose to protect public health by ensuring the integrity of the 
drinking water distribution system and monitoring for the presence of total coliform bacteria, which includes 
E. coli bacteria. The USEPA anticipates greater public health protection under the new rule, as it requires 
water systems that are vulnerable to microbial contamination to identify and fix problems. As a result, 
under the new rule there is no longer a maximum contaminant level violation for multiple total coliform 
detections. Instead, the new rule requires water systems that exceed a specified frequency of total coliform 
occurrences to conduct an assessment to determine if any significant deficiencies exist. If found, these 
must be corrected by the Public Water System. 

 
 
 
 

www.epa.ohio.gov/ddagw
http://www.epa.gov/safewater/lead
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How do I participate in decisions concerning my drinking water? 
 
Public participation and comments on any city issues, including our public water system, are encouraged. 
This can be done by contacting city staff or by attending regular meetings of Oakwood City Council. City 
Council typically meets at the City Building, 30 Park Avenue at 7:30 pm the first Monday of every month. 
Please check the city website www.oakwoodohio.gov to verify meeting dates and times. 
 
For more information on your drinking water, contact Scott Loper, Water Plant Superintendent, or Doug 
Spitler, Director of Engineering and Public Works, at (937) 298-0777. 

 
 
Definitions of terms contained within this report. 
 
Action Level (AL): The concentration of a contaminant which, if exceeded, triggers treatment or other 
requirements that a water system must follow. 
 
Maximum Contaminant Level Goal (MCLG): The level of a contaminant in drinking water below which there 
is no known or expected risk to health.  MCLGs allow for a margin of safety. 
 
Maximum Contaminant Level (MCL): The highest level of contaminant that is allowed in drinking water.  
MCLs are set as close to the MCLGs as feasible using the best available treatment technology. 
 
Parts per Million (ppm) or Milligrams per Liter (mg/L) are units of measure for concentration of a 
contaminant.  A part per million corresponds to one second in a little over 11.5 days. 
 
Parts per Billion (ppb) or Micrograms per Liter (μg/L) are units of measure for concentration of a 
contaminant.  A part per billion corresponds to one second in 31.7 years. 
 
Picocuries per liter (pCi/L): A common measure of radioactivity. 
 
Maximum Residual Disinfectant Level Goal (MRDLG): The level of drinking water disinfectant below which 
there is no known or expected risk to health.  MRDLGs do not reflect the benefits of the use of disinfectants 
to control microbial contaminants. 
 
Maximum Residual Disinfectant Level (MRDL): The highest level of a disinfectant allowed in drinking water.  
There is convincing evidence that addition of a disinfectant is necessary for control of microbial 
contaminants. 
  
Treatment Technique (TT):  A required process intended to reduce the level of a contaminant in drinking 
water. 
 
Not Detected (ND): The level of contaminant was below the level detectable with current testing 
technology. 
 
The < symbol: A symbol which means less than.  A result of <5 means that the lowest level that could be 
detected was 5 and the contaminant in that sample was not detected. 
 
 
 

http://www.oakwoodohio.gov/
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Listed below is information on those contaminants that were found in the Oakwood drinking water. 

 

TABLE OF DETECTED CONTAMINANTS 

 
Contaminants (Units) MCLG 

 
MCL 

 
Level 

Found 

Range of 

Detections Violation 

Sample 

Year Typical Source of Contaminants 

 
Bacteriological 
 
Coliform Bacteria       
(% positive/month) 

 
0 

 
5% 

 
0 

 
Not detected 

 
No 

 
Monthly 

 
Naturally present in the environment 

 
Inorganic Contaminants 

 
Fluoride1  (ppm) 

   210 Shafor 

   120 Springhouse 

 
4 

        

 
4 

 

 
 

0.27 

0.22 

 
0.22- 0.27 

 

 
No 

 

 
2021 

 

 
Erosion of natural deposits; Water 
additive which promotes strong teeth: 
Discharge from fertilizer and aluminum 
factories. 

 
Barium  (ppm) 

   210 Shafor 

   120 Springhouse 
    

 
2 
 
 
 

 
2 
 

 
 
 

0.143 

0.0554 
 

 
0.0554 - 0.143 

 

 
No 

 

 
2021 

 
Erosion of natural deposits; Discharge 
from metal refineries; Discharge of 
drilling wastes. 

 
Cadmium  (ppb) 

   210 Shafor 

   120 Springhouse 
 

 
5 
 

  
5 
 

 
 

 
ND 

ND 
 

 
ND 

 

 
No 

 

 
2021 

 

Erosion of natural deposits; Discharge 
from metal refineries; Runoff from waste 
batteries and paint; Corrosion of 
galvanized pipes. 

 
Nitrate (ppm) 

   210 Shafor 

   120 Springhouse 
 

 
10 
 
 

 
10 
 

 
 
 

ND 

ND 
 

 
ND 

 

 
No 

 

 
2021 

 
Fertilizer runoff/natural geology. 

 
Regulated in the Distribution System 

 
Trihalomethanes (ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
80 

 
9.4 

 
        4.3-9.4 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Haloacetic Acids (ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
60 

 
ND 

 
ND 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Volatile Organic Contaminants – Unregulated 

 
Bromoform (ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
N/A 

 
ND 

 
ND 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Chloroform (ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
N/A 

 
ND ND 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Bromodichloromethane 
(ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
N/A 

 
ND 

 

ND 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Dibromo-
chloromethane (ppb) 

 
N/A 

 
N/A 

 
ND 

 

         ND 

 
No 

 
2021 

 
By-products of chlorination 

 
Residual Disinfectants 

 
Chlorine (ppm)2 

  
MRDL= 4 

 
MRDLG= 4 

 
0.7 

 
0.5-0.7 

 
No 

 
Weekly 

 
Water additive to control microbes 

 

Table of Detected Contaminants Footnotes 
1.   The City of Oakwood does not add fluoride supplements to the water it produces. 
2.    Level found is the highest running annual average. 
 

Lead and Copper 
 

 

Contaminants 
(Units) 

Action Level 
(AL) 

90% of test 
levels were less 
than 

Individual Result 
over the AL 

Violation Year 
Sampled 

Typical source of 
Contaminants 

Lead (ppb) 15  4.6 1 NO 2021 Corrosion of household 
plumbing material 

1 out of 20 samples was found to have a lead level in excess of the action level of 15 ppb 

Copper (ppm) 1.3  0.262 0 NO 2021 Corrosion of household 
plumbing material 

0 out of 20 samples were found to have copper levels in excess of the action level of 1.3 ppm 
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EASY THINGS YOU CAN DO TO PROTECT  
DRINKING WATER SOURCES 

 

 
 

Properly dispose of hazardous products 
 

Use and dispose of harmful materials properly 
 
Don't dump hazardous waste on the ground. It can contaminate the soil, which could also 
contaminate the ground water or nearby surface water. A number of products used at home 
contain hazardous or toxic substances that can contaminate ground or surface waters, such as: 

• Motor oil 

• Pesticides 

• Leftover paints or paint cans 

• Mothballs 

• Flea collars 

• Household cleaners 

• A number of medicines 

Don't overuse pesticides or fertilizers. Many fertilizers and pesticides contain hazardous chemicals. 
These can travel through the soil and contaminate ground water. If you feel you must use these 
chemicals, please remember to use them in moderation. 























City manager 
finally explains 
near-death event, 
rescue by EMS 
Schwieterman had 
'major cardiac event' 
while golfing in 2019. 

By Nick Blizzard 
Staff Writer 

DAYTON - Mark Schwieterman 
has ultimately been in charge of 
Kettering's emergency medical 
services since 2006. But this 
week, on Tuesd;:iy, the longtime 
city manager revealed publicly 
for the first time how EMS crews 
and other medical personnel 
saved his life. 

Schwieterman said he col
lapsed Dec. 1, 2019, while play
ing golf with a friend, a trained 
safety worker who happened to 
be steps away. That friend asked 
to remain unidentified. 

"I suffered a major cardiac 
event. I was gone," said the 

University of Dayton grad not 
known for hyperbole. "My friend 
brought me back. EMS provid
ers brought me back. The hos
pital staff brought me back." 

Schwieterman's first pub
lic comments about his health 
ordeal - what he said became 
known in private circles as ";m 
incident" - were made at the 
Greater Miami Valley Emergency 
Medical Services C<;>Uncil's 50th 
anniversary event. 

The cou·ncil includes about 
a dozen southwest Ohio coun
ties, Butler, Clark, Champaign, 
Greene, Miami, Montgomery, 
Preble and Warren among them. 

"This council and its mem
bers saved my life," Schwieter
man said. "I'm grateful for that 
every minute." 

The regional group "is a 

Near-death continued on AS 

Kettering City Manager Mark Schwieterman (center) speaks on 
, Tuesday at the 50th anniversary meeting of the Greater Miami 

Valley EMS Council at the Montgomery County Business Solutions 
Center In Dayton. He tells of his 2019 collapse and near-death . 

. Kettering police Chief Chip Protsman Is at right. JIM NOELKER I STAFF 






